PAGE  
7

Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  21st May 2004 at 7pm    

Present:  Cllrs J Stevens (Chairman),  O Smith (Vice-Chairman),   R  Gee,

K Mison, D Neal, J Smith, L Stevens, .  Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington 

1. Apologies: Cllr. R Warmington
2. Election of Officers

a) Election of Chairman – Clerk chaired meeting whilst this election took place.  Cllr. J Smith nominated Cllr. J Stevens, this was seconded by Cllr. O Smith and carried unanimously.
b) Election of Vice-Chairman – Cllr. Mison nominated Cllr. O Smith, this was seconded by Cllr.  Neal and carried unanimously. 
3. Election of committees

a) Street cleaning – Cllrs. J & O Smith were happy to continue
b) Market – Cllrs. Neal and Gee were happy to continue
c) Cemetery – Cllrs. Gee, Mison, O Smith and L Stevens were all happy to continue
d) Finance – Cllrs. Neal, J. Stevens, O Smith and R Warmington were happy to continue and it was assumed that in the absence of Cllr. Daniels he too would be able to continue
e) SALC Representative – Cllr. P Daniels will be asked to continue in this role
f) CLASP Representative – Cllr. J Smith was happy to continue
g) CHOC Representative – Cllrs. Gee, L Stevens and R Warmington will take on this role
h) Emergency Planning – This had not been put on the agenda but Cllrs. L Stevens, R Warmington and J Smith were happy to continue  

Cllr Neal asked whether Country Park liaison and Borough roles should be included in the election of committees and it was agreed that Emergency Planning and Country Park would be included on the agenda next May.  Regarding the Rural Review representatives at Borough meetings Councillors can be nominated for each meeting but Cllr. O Smith said for continuity purposes she suggested it may be best to keep who had gone to these meetings so far but review it if some cannot attend.  Cllr. Neal and Cllr. J Smith have been attending and are happy to continue.
4. Register of members interests –Cllr Neal asked whether he should declare an interest in the planning applications relating to The Swan and the clerk advised yes as he is a close neighbour however she advised Cllr. J Smith that she would not be required to declare an interest in this.
5. Minutes of  previous meeting 15th & 29th April 2004 : There were no amendments.  Proposal to accept these was made by Cllr. L Stevens, seconded by Cllr. O Smith and carried unanimously.
6. Parishioners question time/Police Report: P.C. Rupert Beynon from Haverhill Police station attended the meeting as P.C. Parsonson not available.  He gave details on crime statistics for the last 2 years.  There have been four burglaries in the last month with one being a distraction burglary.  He said vandalism in the cemetery had been reported and local youths have been spoken to.  He clarified that the Council did not allow youths to congregate there unless of course they are there legitimately visiting a grave.    Under the new anti-social behaviour laws the Police do have the power to move people on if there is fear of a crime being committed or intimidation.  He went on to explain that Police Officers now have responsibilities for rural zones so sometimes we will see different officers.  The problems in the cemetery have been flagged up so there should be additional patrols.  According to recent statistics, overall Clare has 1.4 crimes per week compared with 50 in Haverhill.
7. Matters arising from previous minutes:

Page 7 – Bench – Cllr. O Smith said this is now in place but not fixed down.

Page 6 – Chairman asked whether Howard Jackson had responded to our request for space in the Focus.  Clerk said no and Chairman asked that this is chased up.  ACTION: CLERK
8. Correspondence:

Crossmans – Regarding change of licence holder at the Co-op

Suffolk C.C. – Regarding the footpath behind the Swan, a meeting was held with the contractor and work to improve this should start shortly.

Suffolk C.C., Jim Nunn – Copy of letter to Mr Dadd, 32 Hertford Road about the tree near his property 

Ian Simpson – Regarding Chilton Street path – highlighting continued dangerous state of the path and asking whether any further progress.

Suffolk C.C. , Jim Nunn – E-mail regarding Chilton Street path – stating that Guy Smith will attend a site meeting with Councillors to look at what remedial action could be taken and also to inspect the lay-by at Snow Hill.  A meeting will be arranged.  ACTION:CLERK
St. Eds. B.C. – Rural Services committee – giving details of themes to pursue, housing need, rural economy, etc – this will be circulated to all Councillors and put on the agenda for next meeting so that a response can be sent to Borough.  They will be contacted to advise our response will be slightly after the closing date.  ACTION: CLERK
Haverhill Town Council – Copy of letter sent to Jerry Massey at Borough regarding the reduced funding for Christmas lights

SALC – Invoice for annual subscription

Suffolk ACRE – Invoice for annual subscription

Campaign for Rural England -  Reminder letter for subscriptions

CLASP – Asking for donation toward their mini-bus.  Cllr. O Smith said this was agreed some 2-3 years ago and we advised them we were happy to donate.  The exact sum could not be remembered but Financial Clerk said this figure was precepted in contingencies.  A letter will be sent to them to confirm this once the figure has been found.  ACTION: CLERK

Haverhill Volunteer Centre – Regarding volunteer awareness day on 2nd June.

St. Eds. B.C. – Regarding review of parish and town council revenue support grants.  Chairman said there had been an article in the Haverhill Echo which gave a distorted view on what may happen to local grants and in fact the changes will not have as great an effect on Council Tax as was suggested by this report.

Winged Fellowship – Asking for donation. Referred to Finance committee.  Cllr. Daniels will be asked to arrange a meeting.  ACTION: CLERK/FINANCE COMMITTEE.
9. Finance:

(a) Presentation of monthly accounts – Financial Clerk said having looked at the SALC invoice for subscriptions there is a 33.7% increase on last years figures.  He will speak to Cllr. Daniels to see if he can find out the reasons for this and this will be put on next month’s agenda to discuss whether we need to continue with this membership.  Financial Clerk then went on to explain this month’s accounts and acceptance of these was proposed by Cllr. L Stevens, seconded by Cllr. Mison and carried unanimously.
(b) Exclusive rights of burial – There were none
Financial Clerk said Zurich Insurance are running a seminar about risk assessment and there is a local meeting he could attend at a cost of £60 plus VAT.   Chairman agreed it was worth sending one person and Financial Clerk and Cllr. Daniels will liaise about this.

He also pointed out that it had been agreed that we would make a donation to the Royal British Legions Women’s Section towards the cost of the Remembrance Sunday band and a letter will be sent to Sheila Martin to confirm.  ACTION: CLERK 
10. Committee reports:

a) Street cleaning – Cllr. O Smith reported there had been little change.  She said the weeds are currently a problem and Borough will be contacted to ask when they do their annual spraying and also asked for the areas they spray. ACTION: CLERK
b) Market – Cllr.D. Neal said there was nothing to report.
c) Cemetery – Cllr. L Stevens reported
I. Request for parking spaces – A letter had been received from Mrs Samuelson of Sigors House asking if they could be allowed some space in the cemetery to allow cars to park when they were holding a party in June.  The following Councillors all declared an interest as have been invited to the party – Chairman, Cllrs. J Smith, O Smith and L Stevens and left the meeting whilst this was discussed.  Those remaining said if this was agreed it would set a precedent and we are currently trying to discourage people from parking in the cemetery so it was agreed that we would not allow them to use the cemetery and a letter will be sent to Mrs Samuelson suggesting that she may like to try asking Wayman and Long if their car park is available.
Cllr L Stevens said the issue of general parking in the cemetery had been discussed at their recent meeting and it was decided that a sign would be put up to state that only disabled cars could go beyond the chapel.  A sign will be requested through Borough who have provided reasonably priced signs in the past.

Tree outside White House – This is looking dead and Cllr L Stevens asked that everyone keep an eye on it and report any change to the cemetery committee.
Mr Gotts access to cemetery – Cllr. L Stevens said that Mr Gotts has spoken to the Clerk to explain that due to the parking in the High Street he often has difficulty manoeuvring his vehicle in and out of the cemetery and has on occasions become stuck.    Cllr. J Smith expressed concern about losing any more parking spaces in the High Street and suggested there may be something which could be put out on the days he needs to get into the cemetery such as bollards and a chain.  All agreed he could put his own notice up and he will be contacted to suggest this.  ACTION: CLERK
Tree on Greensward by Baptist Chapel – Tenders have been prepared and will be sent out to Ralph Pryke, John Gilbert, Hearts of Oak and Stephen Barnes.  A letter will be sent to Mr Sears to explain what is happening.  ACTION: CLERK
Recent Working Day – Cllr L Stevens said she had been told this went well with not just Councillors but others helping – John Ling, Judith Neal, Tony Smith and David Dadd.  Chairman thanked all those who had made the effort to attend.   Cllr J Smith said there is still some dead ivy around the church and the issue of the yew trees needs to be addressed at the next cemetery committee meeting

d) SALC – No report 

e) Finance – No report from Cllr. Daniels but Financial Clerk said regarding the changes to the grant aid from Borough, this needs to be fully discussed by the finance Committee to give a considered opinion.
f) Website – Cllr. J Smith reported that the Clare Business Association (CBA) will finance the making of the video which will be shown on the site.  This will cost £200 to produce.  Local businesses are being offered their own web page at a reasonable cost and Cllr. Mison said Broadband will be available in Clare in August.
g) CLASP – Cllr.J Smith reported that  she attended the AGM.  There are concerns about suitable people to carry on the committee.  The mini bus is close to being purchased.  It will be easier to drive than the old one to encourage more people to become drivers.  There are two new committee members with Marion Burbridge as the Chairman.
h) CHOC – Cllr. L Stevens reported that the Town Hall floor needs to be stripped and re-varnished due to recent problems with the polisher.  People are still smoking in the hall.  The current key holder is moving so two people will be approached to maintain the position.  An advert will be placed for a cleaner/handy person and the present cleaner is aware of this.  The garden will be stripped and cleared out at the Town Hall next week.  A table sale is being held on 14th August with a barbeque from 10am-5pm.  There has been interest from The Bell about using the Town Hall for their weddings as they can currently only cater for 80 people.  A meeting is to be held with their Manager on the 14th June and if this goes ahead the Town Hall will be advertised by Greene-King in their brochure so potentially this could raise a lot of money.  Cllr. Neal said the youth club are currently in need of somewhere to meet as can no longer use the Middle School from September.  Cllr. L Stevens will approach their committee about this.
i) Emergency Planning – Cllr. L Stevens reported that leaflets have been distributed but there are two spelling mistakes however in view of extra costs to re-print it was decided to send them out as they were.  25 bed bales have been provided from Ickworth and she and Roy Ovenden went to get these last week.  A Letter will be sent to him to thank him for all his help.  Blankets will be cleaned through the dry cleaning company at  Addenbrookes hospital at a reasonable rate.
j) Clare in Bloom – Cllr. J Smith reported that there had been two recent meetings .  They have now agreed to have a paid secretary and Anita Baxter has taken on this role.  A parishioner has allowed them to use his tractor for watering.  The cart in front of the Clare Hotel has been replaced.  Planting will take place on the Tuesday after the next Bank Holiday and helpers are welcome.  
I. Ancient House Garden – As there has been no response to our letter to the Landmark Trust they will be chased up.  ACTION:CLERK 
k) Clare Primary School - School governor’s report – No report
l) Borough Councillors report – Chairman reported that a meeting of the Playing field committee had taken place two weeks ago to look at possibilities for funding.  John Martin, John Humphreys and Peter Shaw are now to meet and put forward a more realistic proposal to re-build the new pavilion which could be added to either externally or internally.  The next meeting is on 3rd June at 7.30 when plans and costings will be produced.  A letter was circulated to all councillors.  Borough have recently been forced to close the skateboard park in Haverhill due to a local action group who were threatening to take them to court due to noise ( and they had been advised the case was likely to succeed).  Another problem with the park was that it had concentrated youths in one area and the Borough are now planning to try and put a skate park elsewhere.  This would need to be borne in mind for any proposals in Clare.  Cllr. Mison said the Glemsford one has also closed.
m) County Councillors report - L Warmington reported that money has recently been given to Kedington for it’s youth club and locality budget could be used elsewhere for this sort of project if a suitable bid was made.  The first County Council meeting has been held at Endeavour House.  Jane Haw was elected as the new chairman and Helen Whitworth is Vice-chairman.  He was nominated as Vice- Chairman but did not wish to take up the post.  There are plans for a new fire station in Clare but no more details are currently known.  A letter will be sent to Suffolk Fire Service to ask whether any consideration has been given to siting it somewhere different to the original site.  ACTION: CLERK
11. Planning:

a) SE/04/2118/A – Advertisement consent application – provision of (i) externally illuminated lettering, hanging sign and information board on front elevation and provision of illumination to existing plaque and mural; and (ii) non illuminated signage to side and rear – The Swan, High St, Clare – Cllr Neal left the meeting whilst these two items were discussed.  Recommend approval of some of the signage but recommended refusal of the “A” board, floodlighting and excessive signage on the front proposed by Cllr. Gee seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously

b) SE/04/2119/LB – Provision (i) externally illuminated signage to front elevation; (ii) non illuminated signage to side and rear; (iii) flood lighting to front elevation; and (iv) floodlight and lantern to rear elevation – The Swan, High St., Clare – See above
c) SE/04/2136/P – Erection of white timber conservatory to side/front of property – 15 Callis Street, Clare – All Councillors left the meeting to make a site visit as it was not clear from the enclosed plans what was proposed.  They spoke to the applicant for clarification and recommend approval was proposed by Cllr. J Smith,  seconded by Cllr.  L Stevens and carried unanimously.  A letter will be sent to planning department about the lack of clarity in the plans and information enclosed. 
d) SE/04/2195/P – Erection of 2 two storey dwellings (following demolition of garage and outbuilding) and alteration of existing vehicular access – Land to rear of 5 Market Hill, Clare - Recommend approval  with comments about the need for rear access to still be available for deliveries to the shop and concerns about parking  proposed by  Cllr. L Stevens,  seconded by Cllr. Mison and carried by a majority.  Cllrs. O and J Smith abstained.
e) SE/04/2196/LB – Demolition of garages, gates and outbuilding (to enable redevelopment of site by two dwellings) – Land to rear of 5 Market Hill, Clare – See above
f) TCA04/1031 – Cut back branches overhanging neighbouring garden by up to 4 metres to one Elm tree situated in a Conservation Area – Gothic House, Church St., - Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. Gee, seconded by Cllr. L Stevens and carried unanimously.

Borough decisions

TCA04/1024 – Gothic House, Church Street – Application withdrawn

SE/04/1566/P – Clare Country Park  - Granted

SE/04/1528/P – Land at 10 Hermitage Meadows – Refused

SE/04/1199/P – Clare Library – Granted

SE/04/1662/P – Unit A Townsend, Bridewell St. – Granted

SE/04/1360/P – Chilton House, Chilton Street – Refused

TCA04/1012 – 1 Market Hill - Granted

12. Country Park Advisory Panel Meeting – Report from meeting – Cllr. J Smith reported that the fire near the children’s area as mention in last months minutes was not left unattended but care will be exercised in future.  The lighting in the car park was discussed and John Laws has agreed to keep this on for longer.  Clive Stacey who deals with ideas to market the park was at the meeting and many events are planned for this year.  The steam day was most successful and a letter will be sent to say how much this was enjoyed by the people of Clare. ACTION: CLERK . Sandra Pell from Borough was at the meeting and said there are no plans to make any changes to the recycling centre over the next three months because it is hoped in the near future there will be the facility to put glass in the blue bins.  All businesses should be using their trade bins and letters have been sent to them all.  Eventually the centre may be removed completely if the glass project goes ahead.  John Laws reported that there had been a link with Essex and Suffolk bridleways but there had been problems with monies to be paid to landowners.  Plans to develop the visitor centre are still going ahead.  Regarding control of dogs a survey was done and all owners of dogs were unhappy about plans to keep dogs on leads in the park therefore will not go forward with this idea as will be too controversial.  There are no plans for a skateboard park in the Country park but there are plans to improve the play area with new equipment.  The problems with  the Environment Agency bollards in Malting Lane was brought up and Chairman will chase this up once Clerk gives him details.  ACTION: CLERK/CHAIRMAN 
13. Malting Lane Lighting – Discuss costs, plans, next steps etc. – Rod Jones from Suffolk C.C. has contacted the clerk and a site meeting will be arranged.  County Cllr. L Warmington said there may be some locality budget available for this. 
14. Hedgerow Survey – Discuss ways forward and promotion of – Cllr. Daniels will be contacted about this. ACTION: CLERK
15. Christmas Lights – Discuss funds available and any action – The CBA have agreed to take over the running of this and a letter to all businesses has been sent asking if they would be prepared to sponsor the lights and how much they could donate.  So far there has been one very good reply.  Cllr. J Smith said having read the letter from Haverhill Town Council she would like us also to write to Jerry Massey and ask to arrange a meeting with him.  There is a need to know what lights  we could get for the money we can raise.  She is happy to meet with Mr Massey but would like another Councillor to attend.  Cllr. L Stevens said she would be prepared to do this or else Cllr. O Smith.   
16. Speed Indicator Signs – Discuss costs and next steps – Cllr. L Stevens said initial costs are likely to be around £5000 (based on information from Cavendish Parish council) and maintenance costs are met by Highways.  Clerk will look up more information on the internet about costs etc.  ACTION: CLERK
17. Any other business

Burial Law and Policy – Cllr. Mison said in Issue 10 of the Local Councillor there was an article about the consultation papers for this and a website address.  Clerk will look this up and circulate to all. ACTION: CLERK

Village of The Year – Cllr. J Smith said we have entered and posters have been displayed.

Revenue Support Grant – Cllr. Neal said the presentation he attended was somewhat confusing but it may be that other organisations such as CLASP and day care centres should be briefed about this.  More information about this meeting will be passed to the Finance Committee.
Half Moon Yard Sign – Clerk will chase Borough up about this

Market Hill Bench -  Cllr. Neal suggested it may be easiest to use a lock and hasp and unlock as necessary.  He will attend to this.  The bench at Callis Street is in need of replacement.  Terry Wheeler will be contacted to see if he still has one of our benches.   Chairman suggested any spare second bench may be useful in front of the playing field pavilion.  The situation with the seats will be checked at the next  cemetery committee meeting.  ACTION:  CLLR. NEAL/CEMETERY COMMITTEE/CLERK

Emsdon’s Meadow – Chairman said the family may be willing to sell the meadow but do not know it’s value.  He will ask Mr Gooderham for a valuation on it.  He will liaise with Cllr. Gee who is in contact with the family. ACTION: CHAIRMAN
Rubbish in Callis Street -  Cllr. O Smith said there are a number of domestic items outside Ms Daines house.  A letter will be sent to ask her to arrange removal.  ACTION: CLERK

6 Hertford Road – An extension with a kitchen and conservatory has been built without planning permission and neighbours are unhappy about this.  Planning department will be contacted.  ACTION: CLERK

Finger Posts – Ken Groom had said that some of the town trail posts are currently pointing the wrong way and there is also a sign on the Circular Walk near the Hermitage which is broken.

Meeting Closed at 10.10pm

